DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 422 104 PS 026 799

AUTHOR Kopacsi, Rosemarie; Hochwald, Eve

TITLE Restructuring Kindergarten in an Urban School District: The

Case of Newark, New Jersey.

INSTITUTION Newark Board of Education, NJ. Office of Planning,

Evaluation and Testing.

PUB DATE 1998-04-00

NOTE 32p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American

Educational Research Association (79th, San Diego, CA, April

13-17, 1998).

PUB TYPE Reports - Evaluative (142) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC02 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS Academic Achievement; *Active Learning; Comparative

Analysis; Conflict Resolution; *Educational Change; Elementary School Curriculum; Interpersonal Competence; *Kindergarten; Kindergarten Children; Learning Centers (Classroom); Models; Preschool Teachers; Primary Education; *Professional Development; Program Effectiveness; Program Evaluation; School Readiness; School Restructuring; Student Evaluation; Teacher Behavior; Teacher Student Relationship;

Teaching Methods; *Thematic Approach; *Urban Schools

IDENTIFIERS Bank Street College of Education NY; Newark School System NJ

ABSTRACT

A collaborative project of Bank Street College and the Newark Public Schools, the New Beginnings initiative was designed to bring about progressive restructuring of kindergarten classrooms. This study used a combination of qualitative and quantitative methods to examine the impact of the initiative on curriculum, professional development, and student outcomes in its first year. Participating were 16 kindergarten teachers and their students from 16 schools. Bank Street staff acted as mentors to participating teachers. Other learning experiences included visits to model classes and workshops. The multicultural curriculum for the students was organized in integrated thematic units, with classrooms organized as learning environments around nonpermanent learning centers. Teachers participated in focus groups and completed surveys regarding program impact. Findings indicated that New Beginnings students exhibited greater autonomy and ownership of their learning, were better able to work independently and in groups, and developed skills which enabled them to negotiate and resolve peer conflict. Findings also showed statistically significant gains on standardized reading and math tests compared to a control group. The collaborative mentoring model worked well for teachers with different teaching philosophies, methodological approaches, and teaching styles, and for students with varied abilities and developmental readiness. Teachers adapted their roles and teaching styles, and learned new ways to allow children to participate more fully in classroom routines. Although activity centers and child-centered learning were widely adopted, the theme-based social studies curriculum was unevenly implemented. Conflicts and constraints experienced with the new approaches included problematic styles of classroom management and organization. (KB)



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Office of Educational Research and Improvement EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION

- CENTER (ERIC)

 This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.
- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

Restructuring Kindergarten in an Urban School District: The Case of Newark, New Jersey

Rosemarie Kopacsi, Ph.D. Eve Hochwald, Ph.D.

Office of Planning, Evaluation and Testing
Newark Public Schools
2 Cedar Street
Newark, New Jersey 07102

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

Kopacsi

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)











Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association San Diego, Ca. April 13-17, 1998

Restructuring Kindergarten in an Urban School District: The Case of Newark, New Jersey

Introduction

Early childhood programs have become a focal point of educational reform. Although goals of national policy initiatives like Goals 2000 emphasize that all children be prepared for school by age 5, there is little consensus and few research documented examples of the types of kindergarten that work to accomplish this. Some reform kindergarten curriculums emphasize more academic content and structure; others, such as Newark's Project New Beginnings, stress curriculum goals and staff development that stimulate child-centered learning in all developmental areas: physical, social, emotional and cognitive. As urban school districts increasingly undergo restructuring, it is important to more fully understand why only some reform efforts succeed.

This paper discusses some of the contributing factors to a successful model of kindergarten restructuring in its first year of implementation in an urban school district, suggesting that its success is based on developmentally appropriate curriculum and expectations, intensive staff development, and school and district-wide administrative support. As a result of a New Jersey State takeover in 1995, the Newark Public Schools is undergoing extensive educational reform and has developed a strategic plan outlining priorities to improve student performance and provide quality education. The District's goal is "to educate every child as a responsible citizen able to contribute to society." To meet the objective of implementing "models of excellence" for early childhood programs, in 1996-97 the District increased the number of kindergartens to 174 full day programs. The District also collaborated with the Bank Street College of Education on Project New Beginnings to create sixteen model kindergartens, three of which are bilingual. This project is part of an ongoing three-year process to effect reform in the areas of curriculum, professional development, classroom management and student assessment.

The description of at-risk students typically is applied to older students already experiencing academic failure within the formal educational system. However, many preschoolers come from economically disadvantaged families. Often these are single parent households with parents or guardians who have low expectations of the educational system based upon their own poor educational experiences and outcomes. Newark is a school system with high mobility, a high school drop-out rate, academic performance below national norms, 44% of children living in single-parent households, and according to 1990 census statistics, 37% of children existing below the poverty level. Almost one-fifth of Newark's children are born to teenage mothers. The educational problems which confront at-risk families have been appropriately viewed as symptoms of a system which has failed to allow all people to assume full rights and exercise full options as American citizens. Many at-risk individuals never develop self-esteem or the sense of belonging that would enable them to participate productively in larger communities.



Project New Beginnings is an extensive effort to restructure Newark's early childhood classrooms to provide a network of resources and supports to the Newark Public Schools as the larger restructuring effort continues. Based on Bank Street's "developmental-interaction" approach and the work of a number of theorists (among them Dewey, Erikson, Freud, Piaget, and Vigotsky), key features include: process and child-centered, rather than didactic and teacher-directed learning, collaborative mentoring methods of staff development, theme-based social-science driven curriculum and multiple performance-based assessment methods that capture individual patterns of growth and development.

In the first year, the primary emphasis of New Beginnings was to provide staff development and curricular support to teachers, administrators, and parents in sixteen different schools throughout Newark's ethnic and economically diverse population. As part of an evaluation conducted by the Office of Planning, Evaluation and Testing of the Newark Public Schools, the research presented in this paper focused on changes in program and curriculum development, changes in teacher attitudes and behavior and changes in student outcomes. The study's findings demonstrate the effectiveness of this model for transforming teacher-directed classrooms into child-centered ones, for revitalizing teachers through staff development, and for improving student outcomes. Student outcomes were assessed by teacher perceptions of observed growth in social skills and gains in test scores on acquisition of reading and math skills.

Research Framework and Methods of Inquiry

Studies which focus on the effects of kindergarten on student achievement generally represent two trends. One aims to reduce the achievement gap between <u>disadvantaged</u> students and their more advantaged peers (Karweit, 1987; Azumi, 1990). This trend is evident in current reform efforts which concentrate on more academic and structured early learning and the integration of kindergarten curriculum with more advanced academic goals.

A second trend continues to stress the importance of socio-emotional development as a prerequisite and precursor to effective early childhood education. Research conducted in the District of Columbia schools (Marcon, 1994) found that by age 9, students who had attended overly academic kindergartens experienced higher rates of grade retention and maladaptive behavior. This study recommends that kindergarten continue to focus on the preparatory role it once had for social and emotional development, and that schools pursue efforts to develop innovative early childhood models with developmentally appropriate performance expectations and more active child initiated early learning experiences.

The New Beginnings initiative in Newark conforms to these recommendations. The research findings demonstrate that academic gains also occur in kindergarten programs which are structured around developmentally appropriate curriculum and child-centered classrooms. This conclusion is based on an analysis of data gathered using qualitative and quantitative methods in order to examine the impact of the New Beginnings initiative on curriculum, professional development and student outcomes. Within this context, the research was designed to answer



three questions: 1) What shifts occurred in program, curriculum and professional development?
2) What changes occurred in teacher attitudes and behavior? 3) What changes occurred in student outcomes?

Qualitative data included interviews with the Bank Street College New Beginnings Program Director, Newark Public Schools Early Childhood Curriculum Specialist, classroom observation data of the sixteen classes, transcriptions of focus groups with six Bank Street staff developers and with fifteen New Beginnings classroom teachers, and survey data completed by eleven New Beginnings teachers and a comparison cohort of ten teachers from the same schools. Evidence of change in students' social and problem solving skills came from observation and anecdotal data shared in the teachers' and staff developers' focus groups.

District skills tests in reading and math, which are curriculum based, were used to determine the success of the district's kindergarten program in preparing all students with developmentally appropriate academic skills. Performance in reading and math for 300 New Beginnings students was compared with the performance of a comparable cohort of 1000 kindergartners in non-restructured classrooms. Independent sample t-test analyses were conducted to compare overall program as well as school level differences.

Implementing the New Beginnings Model of Staff Development

The goals of the Newark Public Schools kindergarten program are outlined in the 1996 Kindergarten Curriculum Guide. The primary goal is "to teach children how to learn what they need to know and to create an excitement and a love for life and learning," with opportunities to:

- develop a positive self-image;
- cultivate and enhance individual abilities;
- develop competence in acquiring skills and understanding concepts;
- become independent and critical thinkers;
- develop creativity through the arts;
- expand their concept of the world; and
- problem solve and make independent decisions.

To achieve these objectives, the curriculum guide recommends that classrooms be organized as learning environments around non-permanent learning centers, and that curriculum be multicultural and organized in integrated thematic units. Of the three initiatives designed to help the district meet these goals in the 1996-97 academic year, New Beginnings was the most comprehensive. The other two initiatives were much more limited in scope, length, and training. With a curriculum compatible with the District's new kindergarten curriculum and an emphasis on teaching young children through age-appropriate hands-on experiences, New Beginnings provided the participating teachers with a variety of opportunities for growth and for change.



The New Beginnings teachers were invited to participate either by their principal or by their School Leadership Team (SLT) Assistant Superintendent. Although the numbers represented are small, a profile of teachers' academic degrees was constructed from the survey responses of eleven of the sixteen New Beginnings teachers and a sample of ten regular kindergarten teachers at the same schools. Refer to Table I below. The highest academic degree achieved by most teachers in both groups was the Bachelors Degree. While four of ten regular classroom teachers reported having Masters Degrees, none of the New Beginnings teachers reported having completed a Masters Degree. However, one of New Beginnings teachers had completed a Doctoral Degree.

Table I

Program	Bachelors' Degree	Masters' Degree	Doctoral Degree
New Beginnings Teachers	10		1
Regular Kindergarten Teachers	6	4	

New Beginning teachers not only had more years teaching experience -- an average of 16 years compared to 10.6, but also more years of experience teaching kindergarten in Newark. The average number of years both teaching kindergarten and teaching kindergarten in Newark was 7 years for New Beginnings teachers, as compared with five for the comparison group. However, again the sample size was small and did not represent all teachers.

Most important in acquainting the participating teachers with the Bank Street approach, was the mentor -- a staff developer from Bank Street -- each teacher was assigned. Underlying the approach are four principles as presented in the Bank Street College curriculum guide Explorations With Small Children (1992):

- 1. Work with children should be based on knowledge of child development, and especially of the interdependence of social, emotional, physical, and intellectual growth.
- 2. Individual children should be understood and evaluated through observations over time, through their works or products, and through their families and others who have worked with them.



- 3. A physical environment for children should be created that encourages their active participation in their own learning.
- 4. A social environment should be created that encourages a sense of community and values each individual in the community.

A key characteristic of this approach is to provide guidelines, resources, and recommendations, not "fail-safe recipes." It is expected that the specifics of any early childhood program will reflect the "uniqueness" of children, families and staff. The implication is that staff development should be based on process and the developing relationships between the mentors and the cooperating teachers, between the participating teachers, between the children and teachers and between the children themselves. This approach does not rely on isolated demonstrations or model lessons.

At the core of the New Beginnings staff development model was the development of relationships between the Bank Street staff developers who served as mentors and the participating teachers. By working with the teachers to devise their own applications of classroom management, activity centers, and theme-based curriculum, the mentors helped teachers make the transition from didactic to process teaching. Furthermore, this relationship mirrored the one that New Beginnings hoped to instill in the classroom between teachers and students. Just as the mentors wanted teachers to be active participants in the learning process, designing their own curriculums, so too, they wanted them to draw on their students' interests to create active learning environments in the kindergartens.

Each of the six mentors, one of whom was bilingual, was responsible for one, two, or three New Beginnings kindergartens. Mentors visited their teachers once a week assisting and advising the teacher in implementing the program's underlying principles. Mentors and teachers also communicated by phone. These calls were to review events that they had not had time to discuss during the mentor's visit, or to bring the mentors up-to-date on the outcome of jointly planned projects. Mentors also met with school administrators, acquainting them with the New Beginnings philosophy and goals.

In addition to the mentor, New Beginnings provided teachers with other learning experiences. These included visits to model classes at Bank Street and in Pittsburgh, the site of a previous Bank Street project; articles and books to read; opportunities to hear and work with the authors at Bank Street College workshops; workshops on topics such as art education, storytelling, block-building, social studies, theme integration, and children's emotional development; access to new materials and supplies, including books, manipulatives, clay, and cameras to enhance classroom environments and curriculum; and opportunities as a cohort to exchange ideas and experiences and learn from each other on a continuing basis.



Implementing the New Beginnings Approach in the Classroom

Each of the New Beginnings classrooms was organized with a meeting center; a reading center; a block center; an activity choice chart constructed in varying formats, sizes, and shapes; and with multiple and varied activity centers. Some activities depended on the physical features of the room. Smaller rooms had less space to devote to ongoing block building projects; rooms without sinks did not have extensive art projects.

As seen in classroom observations, **multiple activity centers** were the primary vehicles through which changes in teacher behavior and classroom organization took place. In most classrooms children chose the centers at which they wanted to work, thus enabling them to focus on one activity or to explore several. Once at a center, the children worked independently, by themselves or with others, and at their own pace. The teacher was likely to be a facilitator rather than an absolute authority. The number and type of activity centers varied from room to room, as did the activity centers which were open on a given day. Typical centers included, but were not limited to:

- 1. Art Projects Center
- 2. Reading Center books large and small
- 3. Block Area
- 4. Doll House Area
- 5. Dramatic Play Areas- puppet theater, dress-up, toy vehicles
- 6. Listening Area headphones, tapes, music
- 7. Math Area puzzles, small blocks, rods, cash register, money
- 8. Sand/Water Area
- 9. Science Area
- 10. Writing Area journals, children's writing samples
- 11. Housekeeping
- 12. Manipulatives.

Themes, like the activity centers, varied in nature and implementation from class to class. Even the same theme could be interpreted differently depending on the teacher and the class. In several classrooms the theme was "Animals" or "Zoo Animals." The children read books about animals, real and pretend. They also took trips to the zoo and they practiced their observation and recall skills by writing and drawing about what they had seen. In one classroom, the children practiced counting from 1 to 100 using a wall poster they had made by cutting and pasting one hundred animal pictures. In another, they made graphs of who had what kinds of pets; in another, they made animal crackers, following a recipe on the wall. When gym was



canceled, the teacher led the children in mimicking animal movements. In another classroom project, children had recreated their neighborhood, including animals, with blocks as part of a thematic learning tool.

"Bread" was a prop used thematically in several classrooms in varied ways. Each New Beginnings kindergarten had received a basket with "play bread" of many types. Children learned about different kinds of bread, some of which they were familiar with -- hot dog rolls, sliced bread, pizza -- and others which they were not -- pumpernickel, pita bread, hard tack. They read books about bread, such as one about a pizza bakery. In one class, they visited a local bakery. The children conducted surveys about bread preferences. One teacher used the models of different types of bread to illustrate a map of the world with croissants from France and tacos from Mexico. In another classroom exercise bread was the object of scientific inquiry, with students answering the question, "What happens to bread after it is left out for a few days?" Baking bread was the object of a math lesson in measurement.

Block building was an important part of the New Beginnings curriculum. This hands-on activity was present in each of the sixteen classrooms. It offered the children many ways to improve their social, academic, and negotiating skills through exploring and recreating the world around them. When working in the block area, children could exercise choice, and work alone or with others. Sometimes on extended projects students had to problem-solve, as when they had to figure out how to get the blocks to balance or how to build a bridge. They used blocks in dramatic play, as when one child built a house, and then knocked out a window, explaining, "Look, this is how the robber got in!". They also grew emotionally, learning to shrug off disappointment when their creations collapsed prematurely.

Blocks were integrated in the curriculum to explore scientific and mathematical concepts such as categorizing, comparing and patterning. Children learned the geometric relationship of different block shapes; the order in which blocks had to be stacked to build a tower; and how much weight a block building could support. They mapped and photographed their constructions. In some classes, building in the block area was explicitly linked to the curricular theme. For example, in a class using the theme "Zoo Animals," the children used blocks to construct their own zoo and did research in the classroom library to find out what kind of play food they needed to provide to the animals in their block enclosures.

Teachers found many creative techniques to involve the children in active learning through implementing the learning centers and integrated thematic curricular units:

- 1) Books were widely used.
- ▶ Books were on display in every classroom, many with



multicultural themes, and were arranged in centers accessible to the children. In some classrooms the children had made their own books, both individually and together. For example, a class studying "Zoo Animals" had made a pop-up book of the animals; this book was on display and available for the children to read along with other books.

- In another class, children had borrowed books for the weekend; almost all had remembered to return them on the Monday morning we were in their classroom.
- In yet another kindergarten, children were grouped in small reading groups. Each group had a turn reading with the teacher, and each child took turns reading aloud from a different book. If a child found an unfamiliar word, they sounded it out. Then the teacher, instead of saying right or wrong, would ask the other children in the group their opinion, "Is that right?"

2) Children were given many opportunities to practice writing.

- In several classrooms children in the Writing activity center could use the "Word Wall" in their compositions or journals. In one room words on the Word Wall -- at the children's eye level -- described jonquils in a vase; in another there were pairs of rhymes from the children like " tie die" "hat cat" and "lie pie."
- In one classroom children practiced writing by spelling and writing the names of the absent children on the blackboard.
- In another, children wrote the months and numbers themselves in the date on the wall calendar.
- In many rooms the art work on display included words and writing.



3) Teachers found different ways to acknowledge the children's work and to make the classroom belong to the children as much as to the teachers.

- Children's work was on display in most classrooms, as were photographs documenting past projects. In some, the children's work was also on display outside the room.
- In some classrooms each project on display had the work of each child represented, so that, for example, when the children made body outlines, each child's outlines was tacked on the wall outside the classroom. When they drew houses, each child's drawing was displayed on the wall.
- In a classroom in which children were making paper doll representations of themselves, the teacher made sure that the yarn available for hair came in all colors and textures, and that there was material available to make a doll scarf for the girl who always kept her head covered.

4) Teachers taught math and measurement in new ways.

- One method was through following simple recipes. On the walls of several classrooms were recipes for play dough, for <u>batidos</u>, and for muffins.
- Another classroom had made graphs, measured in blocks.
- One teacher used music to illustrate fractions.
- For a planting project, the teacher had many types of seeds, and scales.

 The children arranged them in size order, and then weighed them, learning that the biggest seeds were not necessarily the heaviest.
- In another classroom in which "Exploring Our Community" was the theme, at a "neighborhood market" items were "sold" with marked



"pretend" prices, so that children could practice using money. Similarly, in a classroom in which "Bread" was a theme, at a "Bread Stand" various kinds of play breads were "sold."

5) Teachers taught the children to develop analytic skills by asking and answering questions about the world around them.

- In one classroom, posted on the wall were the questions "What are we going to see?" and "What did we see?" with the children's answers filled in about a recent trip to the zoo. Other questions posed were: "What do we know about pumpkins?" "What do we know about apples?"
- In another classroom, copies of prepared survey forms were available to the children. If they had questions such as "What food do you like?" they could ask each other and tally and graph the answers.
- ► Other rooms had butterfly hatching projects, aquariums, and -- in one -- two pet rabbits.
- When the children worked on art projects, like creating a dinosaur from clay, the teacher helped them take the next step, by asking questions that made them compare what they were making with the object they had in mind, such as "Does your dinosaur need teeth?"

6) Teachers found nonjudgmental ways to call on children, and to move them between activities.

- In one class, rather than calling on children directly, the teacher drew names from a hat to determine whose turn it was to hold the pointer, and to tell the class their "news," such as a birthday or a trip to the grocery store.
- Another teacher called children to line up by naming different colors that they were wearing, arranging the order so she was able to give a child having some difficulty special attention. By calling



his colors last, he and she could touch base alone as the others were leaving.

- The teacher gave a child who had yet to complete a project a choice, saying to her, "Do you want to do it now, when you'll only have ten minutes, or would you rather have more time in the afternoon?"
- The teacher signaled a change of activity by blinking the lights, and putting on music.

7) Teachers were creative in making use of limited space.

- In one class, the "Art Gallery" was a clothesline strung through the room at the children's eye level.
- In another room, with limited storage space, children kept their possessions in their own backpacks, hung on the back of their chairs.
- In several rooms the teachers had no personal desk; in others, it was very small.
- One teacher set up a "Parent's Corner," made from stacked crates, in which she provided parents with notes and information.
- Another teacher used the space just outside her door to describe the main features of the Bank Street philosophy.

Impact on Teaching Strategies, Behavior, and Professional Development

In the focus group, and in their anonymous self administered written survey, teachers were asked about the impact which New Beginnings had on professional development; on teaching goals and methods; on assessment of student learning; and on benefits to students. As a result of the program, they reported change and growth.



New Beginnings teachers reported that their roles and teaching styles had changed:

- This year, the learning has come from the children; my classroom is more student-centered.
- I'm not the center of the children's attention anymore (or don't feel the need to be).
- I can now trust in myself that children will learn on their own at centers with appropriate learning manipulatives.
- ▶ I feel more relaxed in the New Beginnings Environment.
- I can see and observe them teach each other or discover on their own.
- I plan out theme lessons and prepare centers for them it's a lot of work.

Several described a change in teaching approach:

- ► I' ve become more of a facilitator.
- ▶ It has changed from didactic to process teaching.
- ► I do little direct instruction.
- My students do not see me as an authoritative figure with all the rules and answers, but see themselves as members of a group able to share thoughts and ideas.

Different teachers found different aspects of the program to have the most influence on their teaching. Individuals mentioned:

- Learning new ways and techniques to reach most children.
- Feeling good about teaching and how I'm doing as a teacher.
- ► Happy to be given the learning strategies and materials needed to stimulate young children.
- Becoming acquainted with "thinking" centers.
- Meeting with teachers involved with the project and working with my Bank Street mentor.



- Seeing the program in action in Pittsburgh, which was essential to the whole program.
- Getting permission to grow by allowing me room and time to try new ways to learn.

Most agreed that working intensively with the mentors was very important to their ability to implement the program goals. They looked forward to the mentor's weekly visit and they appreciated the hands-on help the mentor gave them in arranging their rooms and helping them carry out projects. Only a few teachers found the weekly visits burdensome and would have scheduled them less frequently.

A major shift reported by most of the New Beginnings teachers was that they had learned new ways in which to allow the children to participate more fully in classroom routines and to take responsibility for their own learning at their own pace. Their roles had changed. The focus had shifted from them, the teachers, to the work being done. At the same time, teaching had become less tedious, and more exciting and fulfilling.

Although teachers said they were overwhelmed at the beginning of the year, by the end of the year, they were all enthusiastic about the improvement in their teaching and self-confidence, and in the difference their new style of teaching had made for their students. Despite the initial difficulties with pedagogical shifts and program startup delays and inconveniences, all of the participating teachers said they would willingly participate in the program if they were to have the choice again.

Changes in the Instructional Model

In a number of the areas in which both regular and New Beginnings teachers were surveyed, such as teacher goals for learning, teaching strategies, and assessment methods, the two groups differed in their current practices and professional development experiences. For example, regular classroom teachers referred more often to single session professional development and training workshops, to didactic teaching, and to workbook and skills based learning materials and assessment. New Beginnings teachers spoke more often of ongoing mentoring and colleague support, and of process learning that was child centered and activity based. In the area of student assessment, they spoke of student observation and conversation, and of children's work samples to assess individual student growth and progress. The differences likely reflect both present practices and what were perceived as accessible options and opportunities.

New Beginnings teachers more consistently expressed and demonstrated empirical



understanding of child centered learning and assessment and a familiarity with the teaching styles and classroom organization that support its implementation. This first year's experiences represented fundamental shifts for most of them. The comparative survey findings from the two groups, even though based upon small numbers of program and comparison group teachers, were supported by other evaluation data - i.e. the before and after teaching experiences reported by New Beginnings teachers in the focus group interviews and from classroom observations of the New Beginnings model.

Impact on Student Outcomes

New Beginnings students benefitted academically as well as socially. As the teachers noted, students displayed increased school readiness, as compared to the teachers' previous classes. Students were able to work well independently and in groups, and had developed skills to problem solve as well as negotiate and resolve peer conflict. They also performed well on standardized tests. Overall, the positive outcomes and beneficial impact of the New Beginnings initiative on students was demonstrated in three ways: from their test scores, through the researchers' classroom observations, and from data provided by their teachers and the New Beginnings mentors.

1) Academic gains

Spring 1997 performance data in reading and math skills was compared for students attending New Beginnings kindergarten classes with performance data for a comparable cohort of students attending regular kindergarten classes. Student performance was measured by % of items correct in reading and mathematics. These skills tests were used to determine the success of the kindergarten program in preparing students with developmentally appropriate academic skills, and to assess how well students mastered the skills and abilities which were covered in the District's kindergarten curriculum. At three schools with large bilingual populations, test data for similar bilingual cohorts were selected for the comparative analyses.

Table 2 shows district level outcomes with comparisons in reading and math performance on the District Kindergarten Test. The group of New Beginnings students significantly outperformed the control group of students in reading and math. In reading, the New Beginnings students demonstrated a mean of 89.2 percent of items correct, compared with a mean of 83.1 percent of items correct for the control group, a statistically significant difference of 6.1 percentage points. In math, the New Beginnings students demonstrated a mean of 88.1 percent of items correct compared with a mean of 81.8 percent of items correct for the control, a statistically significant difference of 6.3 percentage points.



Table 3 shows school level comparisons of student outcomes in reading. Nine of sixteen New Beginnings classes, or 56%, significantly outperformed the control groups at those schools, and 75% of New Beginnings classes demonstrated a higher score by at least 1.5 percentage points.

Table 4 shows school level comparisons in math. Seven of sixteen, or 44% of New Beginnings classes did significantly better than their control groups, with 81% demonstrating a higher score by at least 1.5 percentage points. As with the District level comparisons, the consistently smaller standard deviations for the New Beginnings classes suggest that not only did the New Beginnings classes significantly outperform the control group in both skills areas, but also performed more consistently closer to the mean, with a smaller spread in scores.

Table 2
A Comparison of Student Performance 1997
New Beginnings with Regular Kindergarten

Content Area	New Beginnings	Control Group		
Reading				
Mean -% Correct	89.2*	83.1		
Standard Deviation	9.8	14.2		
No. of Students	268	930		
<u>Math</u>		·		
Mean -% Correct	88.1*	81.8		
Standard Deviation	10.6	17.5		
No. of Students	289	928		

^{*}Significant at .001



TABLE 3

SCHOOL LEVEL COMPARISON OF KINDERGARTEN PERFORMANCE: 1997
NEW BEGINNINGS WITH SAME SCHOOL CONTROL GROUP
READING

	New Beginnings			Control Group			New Beginnings
Schools	Mean % correct	SD	N	Mean % correct	SD	N	Differences
Abington	95.5*	6.7	28	84.5	14.7	68	+
G. W. Carver	90.9*	7.5	28	83.2	12.6	108	+
Clinton Ave.	77.5	11.3	25	81.6	15.0	66	-
Fifteenth Ave.	89.6*	6.7	16	81.1	12.6	28	+
**Dr. E. A. Flagg (Spanish)	85.0*	7.9	22	75.3	15.6	178	+
**Franklin (English)	70.1	16.2	23	65.5	15.4	52	+
Lincoln	92.2*	5.4	16	83.4	12.2	44	+
Madison	84.9	11.3	12	91.3	8.4	62	-
Morton	91.8*	7.6	20	81.0	12.7	45	+
Newton	95.8	4.0	19	96.8	2.4	37	-
**Oliver St. (English)	83.8	16.2	20	82.1	16.8	38	+
Quitman St.	89.1*	8.4	17	82.0	11.8	74	+ .
So. 17th St.	93.4*	8.6	19	82.4	14.8	70	+
Louise A. Spencer	89.9*	7.1	22	80.8	14.6	116	+
Sussex Ave.	85.6	9.0	21	80.3	16.9	32	+
Thirteenth Ave.	82.2	14.0	18	83.4	13.9	66	<u>-</u>
							12/16 (75%) +

^{*} Statistically significant at. 05



^{**} Limited English proficient students were tested in English or Spanish.

TABLE 4

SCHOOL LEVEL COMPARISON OF KINDERGARTEN PERFORMANCE: 1997
NEW BEGINNINGS WITH SAME SCHOOL CONTROL GROUP
MATH

	New Beginnings			Control Group			New Beginnings
Schools	Mean % correct	SD	N	Mean % correct	SD	N	Differences
Abington	94.2*	8.1	28	85.3	13.7	68	+
G. W. Carver	86.4	9.3	28	86.5	11.5	108	nd
Clinton Ave.	81.1*	11.6	25	54.5	29.6	- 66	+
Fifteenth Ave.	87.7	7.5	16	83.3	12.7	28	+
**Dr. E. A. Flagg (Spanish)	81.7	10.6	22	78.1	17.5	178	+
**Franklin (English)	80.9*	13.6	23	65.2	14.8	52	+
Lincoln	87.3*	14.1	16	83.2	15.2	44	+
Madison	88.3	11.3	12	89.9	7.9	62	-
Morton	88.0*	9.2	20	80.4	12.1	45	+
Newton	95.3	4.4	19	93.6	6.7	36	+
**Oliver St. (English)	89.2	4.7	20	90.3	10.0	38	-
Quitman St.	88.3	12.4	17	82.3	15.7	74	+
So. 17th St.	89.1*	11.1	19	78.1	18.7	70	+
Louise A. Spencer	91.6*	7.6	22	82.9	14.3	116	+
Sussex Ave.	83.7	14.2	21	80.2	18.5	32	+
Thirteenth Ave.	85.0	9.0	18	81.2	14.4	66	+
							13/16 (81%) +

^{*} Statistically significant at. 05



^{**} Limited English Proficient students were tested in English or Spanish.

2) Social gains

In classrooms observed in which the Bank Street approach was most apparent, children looked as often to one another for ideas, approval, and solutions to problems, work or social, as they did to the teachers or other adults present. In these classrooms, it was observed that the children took charge, or were able to continue on their own activities without the teacher's constant attention. In one classroom, children worked independently at learning centers while the teacher was occupied in assessing one child using a checklist. In another, the children who had been reading to the group from a large oversize book with the help of the teacher continued sounding out words on their own during whole-group morning meeting time when the teacher was called away. One child read aloud, another turned the pages, just as they had before the interruption.

Children moved from one activity center to another without having to ask permission. Most classrooms had a child accessible system of regulating activity center choices and the number of children at each activity center. Through the use of name cards, or bracelets, or clothespins, children themselves exercised choice. They could see which centers had openings and had only to move their name, or exchange their bracelet, or do something similar to indicate a change in choice without involving the teacher or another adult.

Because the children could see and understand the charts that showed the activity center assignments, and because they were allowed to freely move around as long as they followed the rules, the kindergartners learned to negotiate and problem solve with one another. In one classroom visited, the children were negotiating their disputes about block building, agreeing on what to build, how to build it, and whether to build separately or together. In another instance, a group of boys agreed that no girls would be allowed in their "clubhouse." At first the girls seemed to accept this decision; a bit later, they came back and convinced the boys to let them "visit."

In another classroom, the aide challenged a girl, asking her, "Where are you supposed to be?" The girl, having moved from her original activity center choice, replied "Blocks". She then went to the chart to show the aide that there was room in the block area, and that she had exchanged her original bracelet for one of the proper color. In another instance, a girl playing with manipulatives told a boy in blocks, pointing to the choice chart, "You're supposed to be here," meaning she wanted him to come play with her. He understood, and came along.

Among other student-initiated behaviors leading to school readiness observed during the classroom visits were:

► Children took their own Polaroids of their buildings.



- Children helped each other on with smocks during art and water play; they did not need an adult to help.
- Children had assigned jobs like setting up the sand/water area, or sorting name cards or clearing the tables; they did them well without being reminded.
- Children prepared the snack. They took food from the refrigerator, and even cut up apples to distribute. Other children swept up after snack. These tasks were pre-assigned; the children knew whose turn it was without being told.
- After a demonstration by the teacher, each child planted a seed in an individual container. Children were then expected to, on their own, cycle through the planting table during the activity period. With only a few reminders, each child came to take a turn when space was available, putting dirt in a cup; then adding seeds, water, and name labels; and then putting the cup on the window sill to get sunlight. The only mishap was some spilled dirt; the girl responsible, by herself, got a sponge and cleaned up.
- Children helped each other form a line to go to lunch. When one child deliberately knocked over another's block work, the children behind him in line picked up the fallen blocks and fixed the building.
- Children took out their own sleep mats and put them down, covering them with fitted sheets.
- Each child had a pencil, paper, and a clipboard, on which to write "News" to be shared with the class during morning meeting time.
- When an absent classmate returned, the children reached out to welcome him back. When a new child came, they greeted her individually and tried to make her feel comfortable.



Children toileted themselves, without asking permission.

3) Increased School Readiness

In conversation, in focus groups, and in the survey questionnaires, the teachers and mentors described changes and growth in the children that were both academic and social in nature. One teacher said that it was the first year in her eight years of teaching that <u>all</u> students in her class had mastered the alphabet and numbers up to 20. Another described changes in the children and their relationship to her and to one another:

My students have responded to the idea that they are active learners and participants in our classroom by making suggestions of ways to set up centers, code tables, and develop units of study. They do not see me as an authoritarian figure with all the answers, but rather they see themselves as members of a group, able to share thoughts and ideas. They are problem solvers and see me as a person of authority without being authoritarian... we learn from each other.

Above all, they described the children's eagerness to be in school. In some instances, there were fewer absences than previous years. One teacher said,

[As a result of my more child-centered teaching] my students have blossomed. Most are eagerly waiting for me to open the door and start the day. You don't see them dragging their feet. They are happy to be in this class.

The mentors were also eloquent about the changes they observed in the children. One mentor noted that a teacher had just instituted the practice of letting children choose at which activity center they would be working:

In the morning the kids have begun to anticipate what is going to be happening. They see that time as their time. They sit for much less time in the morning for their morning ritual. There's a sense that they are going to be involved in what's going to be happening with them. To me that's an enormous change because they have ownership of what's happening. The children know what's available. They anticipate what they're going to be doing. They're not just waiting for the adults to tell them what to do ... and the



kids talk to each other more than they used to at the beginning of the year. There's real **pro-action** on the part of the kids, and a real ownership on their part.

Another Bank Street mentor described the changes in a classroom this way:

In one classroom I see a lot of wonderful things that are very concrete. For example, when I first got there ... the way children were chosen to go get anything -- Go get your coat, Get in line -- was a tough way for little kids. "Let's see," the teacher would say, looking around, "Who was good today?". You would see little kids collecting themselves to try to present this image, and at the same time one could also see the disappointment and sadness of not being chosen. So I had a discussion early on about ways to get kids to move ... We were studying birds, so now the kids are identified by the birds they are studying at their tables. Blue Jays, get your coats! Eagles... It's just lifted to another level of value and sense of who you are, taking away this right-and-wrong thing and who was good and who was bad.

A third commented about her classrooms:

There's a tone the teacher doesn't have to be a referee. The kids don't want to leave work centers, because they're really engaged and involved. There is deep discussion, whereas before it seemed peripheral, not really deep. The conversation used to be kind of activity-based, without focus, but now the children really try to figure out and analyze what is happening. The quality of the language is really different in all the classrooms, in terms of their work and attending to it.

Program Constraints

Problematic styles of classroom management and organization, however, persisted in some classrooms. Although a great deal of child-centered activity occurred in most of the New Beginnings classrooms observed, it did not take place in all of them, particularly in those whose teachers had a more authoritarian teaching style. Among the problems noted were that:



1) Children had to wait too long to participate in meaningful activity.

- In a few classrooms, the children did not negotiate or problem solve by themselves. Instead they looked to the teacher to settle disagreements. In one instance where the children could not agree about seating arrangements, the teacher stepped in to assign each seat individually. Potentially productive time was also lost when children had to wait for the teacher's instructions instead of proceeding on their own.
- Although all classrooms had activity charts and allowed the children to make choices, some systems were more efficient than others. In some classrooms the children were called on one at a time to make a choice and their classmates had to wait until everyone had chosen a center.
- Children working on a craft project had to wait for the teacher to assemble the framework rather than doing it themselves.
- Children had to wait and ask permission to go to the bathroom, even though the bathroom was in their classroom.
- In another classroom, the teacher rewarded "good" behavior by awarding points, an exercise which fueled competition among the children and made the teacher -- not the work -- the center of attention.
- During one half-hour in a morning activity meeting time, the teacher was interrupted four times for non-urgent requests by the public address system and by the principal.
- In two of the classes, a scheduled activity did not take place as planned and without appropriate advance notice to the teacher. At some schools these unplanned changes were likely not uncommon. In one instance, the schedule was changed at the last minute, when the art teacher was reassigned to monitor testing. In the other, a library program from outside the schools did not come to the room as arranged.



2) Children had limited access to materials and/or activities, sometimes because of poor classroom organization.

- In one classroom, items like manipulatives, coat hooks, and bookshelves were placed too high for the children to reach without help.
- In one room, the sand and water tables were covered, and so not accessible.
- In one classroom, the activity chart was too high and too small for the children to be able to see and manipulate themselves.
- Very little of the children's work was displayed; or student work was displayed too high for the children to see it.
- Classroom space was poorly organized.
- Old, unused, and dusty computer or audio equipment took up space that could have been put to better use.
- Several classrooms had nonworking equipment, such as wall clocks, radiators and refrigerators.
- Children were crowded together in a corner for whole group lessons, rather than using the entire space available.
- Wall posters meant to designate activity centers with pictures and captions such as "Art Center" or "Music" were used only as wall decorations, and were not placed near the centers they described.
- In some instances the color coding used on the activity chart was not carried through to the centers. "Red," for example, might be used to designate the Art Center, but there would be no red color to mark the center itself.



In one classroom, blocks were kept in three separate areas.

3) Not all classrooms had focused theme-based curriculums.

- About a third of the New Beginnings classrooms had no identified themes at all.
- Some teachers were implementing partial themes, like "Shapes" or overly broad themes, like "Change."
- Others saw "theme-based" curriculum as antithetical to "skills-based," and so taught more traditional curricular skills based units. In some, school administrators held teachers responsible for detailed lesson plans, with units more closely aligned with district curriculum guidelines.
- Still other teachers were planning to implement theme-based curriculum once they became more comfortable with the Bank Street approach.

4) Teachers reported conflict between curriculum and student assessment priorities.

- All of the teachers reported feeling pressure to teach their students the skills they would need to master on the district tests administered in April, even as they voiced reservations about the value of the test.
- ▶ One committed teacher described the inconsistency she faced:

I do not have freedom to implement New Beginnings to the fullest. The Bank Street Program is a social-studies based learning program that I am supposed to develop according to the needs of the children. It is a thematic approach that provides children with everyday learning experiences. On the one hand, I am told to implement New Beginnings and, on the other, I am held responsible for teaching all the curriculum in the <u>Curriculum</u>



Guide, completing checklists from programs I am not implementing (Scholastic, Scott Foresman), homework charts, and, most importantly District Testing. These are not part of the philosophy of New Beginnings. I hope next year clarifies what is expected of me as the teacher/facilitator... Please end standardized testing in Kindergarten!

- Teachers often alluded to the tension created by conflicting demands. While still quite positive about the New Beginnings initiative, they urged that next year directives from the central office, their school administration, and New Beginnings be consistent. Concurrent with meeting district mandates, most New Beginnings teachers were using alternative methods of assessment, including an assessment portfolio with samples of the children's work throughout the year. An index card file on which teachers documented each child's growth (academic, social, cognitive, and physical) from September to June; kindergarten checklists which chart mastery or nonmastery of specific skills taught; student journals and work sample folders; and parent-teacher conferences were some of the alternative assessment methods in use.
- The Bank Street mentors were unanimous in recommending that the district not use standardized testing for kindergartners, and pleased that the district had created a task force to investigate alternatives to be in place for the following school year. They felt that the district's current kindergarten testing was developmentally inappropriate in expecting mastery of concepts like time and money. They also saw philosophical, practical and administrative problems with it. One commented:

Some of the anxiety I saw the kids exhibiting about test taking was what I had problems with. It's not the way to go; it's unnecessary, and the data that you get doesn't tell you anything.

Another mentor said that New Beginnings issued a challenge to the teachers regarding testing:

You're in the New Beginnings program but you have to do the curriculum the way everyone does, you're going to be measured the way everyone else is. Are you up to the challenge of delivering it in a different way -- through materials, through play, through using the literature but not the little



sequences in the reading series? If you really are up for it, you're going to see that your kids are going to do okay on this test. The teachers did complain... but the feedback when they called me afterwards was "I can't believe how well they're doing, and I didn't even have test practice!"

According to another mentor:

What stands out for me is that the teachers exhibited such personal anxiety. That personal anxiety was an evaluation of self...initially when they were looking through that first round of scores they thought the kids doing well is an evaluation of me ...it's the same phenomenon for the principals, and the whole system is built on that, and that is somewhat depressing to me as a teacher.

5) Classes were overcrowded.

- Although the Newark Public Schools <u>Kindergarten Curriculum Guide</u> recommends that class size not exceed twenty children, that classes have a teacher and full-time teacher aide, only two of the sixteen classrooms had twenty or fewer children enrolled.
- Twenty-nine children were enrolled in the physically smallest classroom we visited.

6) Classroom Aides were insufficiently trained.

- When asked what support they most needed, almost all the teachers said they needed a reliable aide trained in early childhood education.
- Although fourteen of the sixteen classrooms visited had an aide, many were not full-time and most were not formally trained. In interviews and in the focus group, the teachers described problems both in getting and working with their aides. In one classroom we observed, the aide was helping with a difficult child, sitting and reading with him as he calmed himself. However, in other classrooms we visited, the aide typically was the disciplinarian, sometimes intimidating the children.



7) Cramped, overcrowded classrooms and other building and scheduling constraints hampered program implementation.

- Cramped and overcrowded small rooms, lack of sinks and bathrooms in their rooms, late lunch periods, lack of outdoor play facilities for recess, and last-minute room alterations all hindered a few teachers' efforts to accomplish as much as they would have liked.
- In the focus group, a teacher said,

I would rather have a bathroom in my room than all these materials, or a bigger room. They were painting and changing my room after the kids were there. I never could catch up. Plus there was no storage space in my room. I was up on a ladder the day before school began trying to put stuff away without storage space. I'm not afraid of new things, I'm not afraid of hard work, but I was just overwhelmed.

8) Teachers expressed concerns about inadequate supports for parents, teachers, and children.

- Some teachers would have liked more ways to translate the program for parents.
- Almost all teachers would have liked a "program colleague" in their school. Some teachers reported that they were resented by some of their colleagues because the other kindergarten teachers in their school were not receiving the same materials and teaching supports. Some had shared Bank Street supplies and resources with their colleagues.
- Almost every teacher reported having "special needs" children who had not received any or adequate social services during the year. The mentors too, in their focus group, mentioned that they saw a need for an expanded and expedited referral system for special needs children and their families.



Conclusions

As a three year collaborative project developed between Bank Street College and the Newark Public Schools, New beginnings was designed to bring together the "forces" of reform, namely curriculum, staff development, assessment, and classroom management to effect progressive restructuring of early childhood classrooms (Bank St., 1996). There already have been several promising outcomes during the first year of implementation:

- New Beginnings students exhibited greater autonomy and ownership of their learning, were better able to work independently and in groups, and developed skills which enabled them to negotiate and resolve peer conflict.
- New Beginnings students showed statistically significant gains on standardized tests compared to a control group of their peers.
- The collaborative mentoring model worked well for teachers with different teaching philosophies, methodological approaches, and teaching styles and strengths, and for students with varied abilities and developmental readiness.

Some issues remain to be addressed:

- Although activity centers and child centered learning was widely adopted by New Beginnings teachers, the theme-based social studies curriculum was unevenly implemented, perhaps due to some conflicting directives from the Central Office and lack of school-level local administrative support.
- Conflicts and constraints experienced during the first year's implementation with new approaches to teaching and assessment need to be resolved.
- An important area of concern is assisting teachers understand the emotional needs of their children and ways to help children cope with the traumatic events in their lives.



Nonetheless, the early success of New Beginnings is extremely promising for the Newark Public schools, whose students have been under-served and consistently disadvantaged academically. Other studies have suggested that efforts to improve the quality of early childhood programs must provide staff development and curriculum which emphasize child-centered learning, which challenge the rigidity of traditional classroom teaching roles and which challenge children to develop social and academic problem solving strategies and skills (U.S. Department of Education, 1993).

The New Beginnings initiative, as implemented thus far in the Newark Public schools, is an excellent example of this model. Our research findings strongly support the efficacy of this approach to kindergarten reform. Our findings suggest that the grounding of this program in a practice model based on strong collaborative staff development and administrative support, on a child centered learning experience model, and on developmentally appropriate performance based assessment methods, has implications for restructuring initiatives at all early childhood levels in the District, and beyond. Furthermore, by extension, by encouraging children to be active learners in their classrooms, the New Beginnings model prepares them to use social and academic problem-solving skills to be active participants and responsible citizens in the larger world around them.



References

Azumi, Jann.

1990. Kindergarten attendance: A review of the research. in <u>Educating At-Risk Students</u>, (ed.) Elaine M. Walker, Office of Planning, Evaluation & Testing, Newark Public Schools, N.J., pp.7-19.

Bank Street College of Education.

1996, Project New Beginnings: A prototype for restructuring the kindergartens in Newark Public Schools for the 21st Century, in collaboration with the Newark Public Schools.

1992. Explorations with Young Children: A Curriculum Guide. (ed.) Anne Mitchell and Judy David. Maryland: Gryphon House, Inc.

Karweit, N.L.

1987. Full or half-day kindergarten does it matter. Center for Research on Elementary & Middle Schools; John Hopkins University 1987.

Marcon, Rebecca A. 1994. Early learning and early identification follow-up study:

Transition from the early to the later childhood grades: 1990-1993.

a report prepared for the District of Columbia Public Schools.

U.S. Department of Education.

1993. <u>Life in Preschool Final Report Volume I: Observational Study of Early Childhood Programs</u>. Prepared by Jean Layzer, Barbara D. Goodson, and Marc Moss.





U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) National Library of Education (NLE)
Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



REPRODUCTION RELEASE

Title: Lestructuring Kind	11.1			
	becanter in on Urban	School District:		
Author(s): Rosemarie Kopacs	i Eve Hochwald			
	lic Schools in and Test	Publication Date:		
II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE: In order to disseminate as widely as possible time monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resour and electronic media, and sold through the ERIC Direproduction release is granted, one of the following of the permission is granted to reproduce and disseminated to the reproduce and disseminated to reproduce and disseminated to reprod	rces in Education (RIE), are usually made availa locument Reproduction Service (EDRS). Credit notices is affixed to the document.	ble to users in microfiche, reproduced paper cop: t is given to the source of each document, and,		
If permission is granted to reproduce and dissemin of the page. The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 1 documents	The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 2A documents	of the following three options and sign at the botton The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 28 documents		
PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE, AND IN ELECTRONIC MEDIA FOR ERIC COLLECTION SUBSCRIBERS ONLY, HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE ONLY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY		
TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES		
INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)		
Level 1	Level 2A	Level 2B		
Check here for Level 1 release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic) and paper copy.	Check here for Level 2A release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche and in electronic media for ERIC archival collection subscribers only	Check here for Level 28 release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche only		
Documents If permission to repro	s will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality p duce is granted, but no box is checked, documents will be proc	permits. pessed at Level 1.		
🛴 🔰 as indicated above. Reproduction from t	the ERIC microfiche or electronic media by per opyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit r	ssion to reproduce and disseminate this documer sons other than ERIC employees and its system eproduction by libraries and other service agencie		
Sign Signature: Organization/Address: Organization/Address: Organization/Address:	Printod Name/	Position/Title: Paris Topacs i Rosearch Sur		
please There of Planing End	ludions led ma E-Mail Address	60000 00000 00000 00000 00000 00000 00000		



Clearinghouse on Assessment and Evaluation

University of Maryland 1129 Shriver Laboratory College Park, MD 20742-5701

> Tel: (800) 464-3742 (301) 405-7449 FAX: (301) 405-8134 ericae@ericae.net http://ericae.net

March 20, 1998

Dear AERA Presenter,

Congratulations on being a presenter at AERA¹. The ERIC Clearinghouse on Assessment and Evaluation invites you to contribute to the ERIC database by providing us with a printed copy of your presentation.

Abstracts of papers accepted by ERIC appear in *Resources in Education (RIE)* and are announced to over 5,000 organizations. The inclusion of your work makes it readily available to other researchers, provides a permanent archive, and enhances the quality of *RIE*. Abstracts of your contribution will be accessible through the printed and electronic versions of *RIE*. The paper will be available through the microfiche collections that are housed at libraries around the world and through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service.

We are gathering all the papers from the AERA Conference. We will route your paper to the appropriate clearinghouse. You will be notified if your paper meets ERIC's criteria for inclusion in RIE: contribution to education, timeliness, relevance, methodology, effectiveness of presentation, and reproduction quality. You can track our processing of your paper at http://ericae.net.

Please sign the Reproduction Release Form on the back of this letter and include it with two copies of your paper. The Release Form gives ERIC permission to make and distribute copies of your paper. It does not preclude you from publishing your work. You can drop off the copies of your paper and Reproduction Release Form at the ERIC booth (424) or mail to our attention at the address below. Please feel free to copy the form for future or additional submissions.

Mail to:

AERA 1998/ERIC Acquisitions

University of Maryland 1129 Shriver Laboratory College Park, MD 20742

This year ERIC/AE is making a Searchable Conference Program available on the AERA web page (http://aera.net). Check it out!

Sincerely,

Lawrence M. Rudner, Ph.D.

Director, ERIC/AE

¹If you are an AERA chair or discussant, please save this form for future use.



